Minutes of the 26th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission
Thursday 29th May, 2003 10.30am

Card Room, St. Stephen's Green Club, Dublin 2

PRESENT 

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President) Olive Braiden

Michael Farrell

Jane Liddy

Mervyn Taylor

William Binchy

Nuala Kelly

Tom O'Higgins

Fionnuala Ni Aolain Katherine Zappone

Martin Collins

Clodach McGrory

Staff

Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)

Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)

Apologies

 Robert Daly     

 Gerard Quinn 
 Suzanne Egan

1.
Minutes of the 25th Ordinary Meeting of the Commission

1.1

The minutes were agreed subject to the following amendment:

· In the 3rd line of paragraph 2.1, by the insertion of the words "Law Reform Commission's" before the word "document",
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3.5

3.6

3.7

2.
Matters Arising from the Minutes

2.1

In relation to paragraph 3.11, it was agreed that the referred General Schemes on proposed legislation, would be on the agenda of the next meeting.

3.
Report of the Chief Executive

3.1

The chief executive presented her written report.

3.2

Regarding the position of Administrator (Finance and Human Resources), the chief executive informed the meeting that the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform had written to the Minister for Finance supporting the Commission's request that the remuneration to be offered to the successful applicant be increased. The President said that he would also send a letter to the Minister for Finance in this regard.

3.3

The Chief Executive also informed the meeting that the Human Rights Division of the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform had instructed its Finance Division to pay Commissioners' overdue fees.

3.4

Copies of a paper received from the Simon Communities of Ireland regarding submissions to the All Party Oireachtas Committee on the Constitution were circulated. The Commission took the view that it would be premature for it to make a submission to the Committee until it had considered further the work it is to undertake in the area of economic, social and cultural rights.

It was suggested that the General Administrator explore the possibility of acquiring teleconferencing facilities before the Commission moves to permanent premises.

The Chief Executive mentioned that An Garda Síochána has commissioned consultants to conduct a review of its policies and strategies to ensure that they meet international human rights standards. It was agreed that the Commission should approach the consultants and offer to comment on the matter.

The Chief Executive asked that the Commission adopt a policy as to whether its observations to Ministers on legislative proposals were to be made publicly available. The Commission decided that its observations on a Bill which had been published were to be available to the public and that its observations on legislative proposals pre the publication of a Bill were to be made available after submission to the relevant Minister, unless explicitly made on a confidential basis.
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4.3

4.4

4.5

3.8

The Chief Executive, Michael Farrell and Olive Braiden reported that they had attended an address given the previous day by the Chief Justice of Canada on the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms and the response of the Hon. Justice Brian Kerr thereto. The event had been hosted by the NIHRC in Belfast.

4.
Matters for Mention by the President

4.1

The President mentioned that he had been in correspondence with an unsuccessful applicant for the position of Senior Caseworker. There was a short discussion of the matter.

4.2

A letter from Gerard Quinn to the President in relation to a proposal that the Commission would co-sponsor a joint lecture by the Disability Centre, University College Dublin and the Disability, Law and Policy Research Unit, University College Galway, was circulated prior to the meeting.

The Commission approved a maximum of €2000, which would be made available for this event. The Commission noted that the request was at short notice and expressed the view that any such request should be at proper due notice to the Commission.

The chief executive is to send a copy of the estimates of the Commission's annual operating costs to Nuala Kelly and informed the meeting that copies are available from the general office should other Commissioners wish to have a copy.

In relation to the proposed changes in the equality legislation removing jurisdiction from the Equality Tribunal in matters concerning the licensees of public houses, the President circulated a draft press release for comment.

The Commission amended the document and the President informed the meeting that it was his intention to ring the Chief Executive of the Equality Authority so as to ascertain his views and then to issue the press release.

This was agreed.

The President informed the meeting that he, Tom O'Higgins and Olive Braiden were working on the draft annual report. He advised that the draft document would be circulated within a week or so and hoped it could be approved at the next meeting of the plenary.

The President reported that he and Suzanne Egan had attended the Joint Oireachtas Committee on Justice, Equality, Defence and Women's Rights in relation to the Immigration Bill and the Lobe and Oseyende Supreme Court decision. The President noted that the members of the Joint Committee had praised Suzanne Egan for the quality of her presentation.
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5.4

5.5

5.6

5.
Reports from Committees

(i)

Racism Committee

5.1

Michael Farrell reported that the Committee had met on the 7th of May.

In relation to the co-hosted seminar with Amnesty International (Irish Section) on racism and the media, the general administrator reported that matters were progressing and that the date of the conference would be the 25th of June.

He also indicated that Dublin Castle would not be available for the large conference planned for December and he was looking at alternative venues.

5.2

Michael Farrell informed the meeting that the draft joint booklet on the CERD convention was with the Northern Commission and that Brice Dickson had informed him that it would be completed fairly quickly.

The general administrator undertook to cost the printing of the document.

5.3

Michael Farrell reported that the Committee had three research proposals which would be brought to the Research Committee: ​

(i) (ii) (iii)

Ireland's International Obligations on Racism

Racism and Citizenship in Ireland

Human Rights, Racism and the Criminal Justice System

(ii)

Casework Committee

The President reported that the Casework Committee had met.

He informed the meeting that of the ten cases examined under the provisional criteria, eight of the ten resulted in a finding that the Commission should not hold an enquiry and that in the remaining two cases there was no longer a need to proceed as the requests had been withdrawn.

It was agreed that Fionnuala Ni Aohiin would join the Casework Committee.

The Commission had been circulated in advance of the meeting with the

Casework Committee's proposed Casework Criteria. The document was discussed and was approved, subject to slight amendment, by a majority vote. Jane Liddy voted against and noted that she objected to paragraph eight of the revised criteria, as it did not conform, in her view, to the principle of equality of treatment.

4

5.11

6.
6.1

6.2

6.3

(iii)

CEDA W Committee

5.7

Katherine Zappone circulated a paper at the meeting.

(iv)

Committee on Approach to Work

5.8

It was agreed that Katherine Zappone would re-convene the Committee so as to consider the consultation process as envisaged in the Strategic Plan, 2003-2006.

5.9

In relation to the continued existence of the Committee once the consultation process concluded Katherine Zappone undertook to reconsider the Committee's terms of reference.

(v)

Research Committee

5.10

Jane Liddy informed the meeting that the Committee had met on the 22nd of May. She said that the chief executive had been invited to the Committee's next meeting on the 12rh of June and that the plenary will be circulated with a paper from the Research Committee seeking direction on its work.

(vi)

Section 24 Committee

The chief executive reported that the Committee had met on the 21 5t of May and considered the procedure it would adopt in producing the draft report.

She reported that as a result of the meeting a draft document was being produced and once the Committee were happy with this draft it would be circulated to all Commissioners and it was hoped that an amended version would be available at the June plenary.

Reports on Meetings and Conferences

Katherine Zappone reported that she had attended a seminar organised by the Combat Poverty Agency on the National Action Plan against Poverty and Social Exclusion. It was agreed that, owing to pressure of time, the Human Rights Commission would not make a submission but would, instead, send a letter, together with a copy of the Strategic Plan, 2003-2006, from the President to the Social Inclusion Unit of the Department of Social, Community and Family Affairs. The President and Katherine Zappone are to consult as to the form of the letter.

Nuala Kelly reported that she had recently attended a Rights in Action conference in the border region.

The President indicated that he had recently spoken to both the Irish Vocational
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Educational Group in Limerick and the Galway Business and Professional Women’s Group and said he was happy to speak to any such groups about the work of the Commission.

6.4
Michael Farrell reported that he had recently given an interview to the “Emergency Services Magazine” on the proposed Garda Inspectorate.

6.5
Tom O’Higgins informed the meeting that the International Bar association was to meet in San Francisco later in the year and suggested that, as there was a human rights section to the conference, the Commission might consider attending or addressing the conference

7.
Training for Commissioners
7.1
Katherine Zappone circulated a paper at the meeting and spoke on it.

The general administrator is to canvass Commissioners as to their training requirements.

8.
Funding from Sources other than the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform.

8.1
A document by Mervyn Taylor had been circulated prior to the meeting. The matter was thoroughly discussed after which the President noted that the Commission was equally divided on the matter.

At this stage the Commission broke for lunch and when the meeting resumed the President brought to the Commission’s attention a fax he had received at lunchtime from William Brophy Solicitors requesting the Commission’s intervention as amicus curiae in proceedings for attachment and committal under the Traveller Accommodation Act, 1998, being brought against several members of the Travelling Community from Co. Clare. The matter was due for hearing in the High Court on the following Wednesday the 4th June.
After careful consideration the Commission decided it would not act on the matter due to shortness of time, limited information, and the late stage of proceedings. It was agreed that the chief executive and the senior caseworker would draft a letter, for the President to sign and send to William Brophy, Solicitors, informing them of the Commission’s decision.


9.
Human Rights Implications of the Establishment of a DNA Database
9.1
Jane Liddy reported that she attended a meeting, as Commission liaison, with the Law Reform Commission. She reported that it was intended to have such ad hoc meetings from time to time. She circulated a paper on her meeting with the Law Reform Commission for Commissioner’s observations by the 20th of June. She indicated that the Law Reform Commission are very interested in human rights and constitutional issues involved in the establishment of a DNA Database.
12.
12.1

10.
Correspondence with the Presidents of the Circuit and District Courts.

10.1

The President updated the Commission on recent correspondence with the Presidents of both courts and indicated that a copy of this correspondence was available from the general office should any individual Commissioner wish to view it.

11.
Offences Against the State Acts

11.1

A paper by Michael Farrell was circulated prior to the meeting. He suggested that a Commission policy on the matter might be adopted at its October meeting. It was agreed that this Committee was to be re-convened.

11.2

The chief executive's request that she not be a member of this Committee was acceded to.

Input of the Human Rights Commission into positions taken by Ireland at the United Nations Human Rights Commission.

Michael Farrell had circulated a paper previously and spoke to it.

The President reported that he had written to Dick Roche TD, Minister for European Affairs, and requested that the Minister keep the Commission informed of any human rights implications in the proposed European Convention.

13.       Amendments to Standing Orders

13.1

14.
14.1

The chief executive had circulated proposed amendments to the Standing Orders prior to the meeting. It was agreed that the Standing Orders would be amended accordingly.

Proposed Revision and Rationalisation of Committees

The chief executive's paper, “Proposed Revision and Rationalisation of the Committees and Advisory Groups of the Commission", was circulated prior to the meeting. The chief executive spoke to the paper circulated. The chief executive asked if Commissioners would give some thought as to how the research requests of individual committees should progress in light of the Standing Orders. It was agreed that the Committee system should be rationalised in light of the strategic plan and the recruitment of staff to the Commission and that Committees should concern themselves essentially with matters of Commission policy, strategy and priorities.

It was agreed to retain the following Committees and that all other Committees would be discontinued.
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15.
16.
16.1

· Committee on Racism

· Committee on Approach to Work

· Casework Committee

· CEDA W Committee

· Finance Committee

· Research Committee

· Section 24 Committee

· Committee on the Offences Against the State Acts

It was also agreed that the Advisory Group on Research concerning the Treatment of Older Persons in institutions would be considered by the Research Committee.

· Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

· Update on the Report on Older People in Long Stay Care

· Freedom of Information Act and the Human Rights Commission

· Proposed Terms of Reference for an Economic, Social and Cultural Rights

    Committee

AOB

It was agreed that Nuala Kelly would consult with relevant people/organisations in relation to the closure of Shanganagh Castle Detention Centre.

The meeting ended at approximately 3.05pm
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